#### GENDER-BASED VIOLENCE DISPATCH No. 13 | December 2021



Photo credit: Students protest in support of removing a fraternity following an alleged sexual assault at a university in Lincoln, Nebraska: Matt Bills, Shutterstock, August 2021

# A Return to "College Culture" Sparks Student-Led Protests against Sexual Violence in Higher Education (Again)

### Renu Sara Nargund and Tracey Vitchers

Content warning: This article contains references to sexual assault and violence.

The fall of 2021 marked the return of millions of students to university campuses after a long hiatus due to the COVID-19 pandemic. While adhering to strict university policies designed to contain the spread of the virus, 1 students have found themselves battling a plague of sexual violence largely on their own. Volatile guidelines from the US Department of Education have left universities with little oversight, meaning

students usually bear the responsibility of developing creative strategies to demand change within their institutions. After new cases of sexual violence surfaced at numerous universities, young activists have ignited a new wave of protests calling on universities to the dismantle the infamous "college culture," which has long been associated with pervasive violence that disproportionately affects women and marginalized communities.





#### **About the Series**

Gender-based violence (GBV) affects one in three women worldwide, making it an urgent and important policy challenge. Many countries around the world have passed laws intended to protect women from violence, yet violence persists.

Over the past year, the COVID-19 pandemic has raised awareness of the perils women face from gender-based violence—what has come to be known as the "shadow pandemic"—but it has also aggravated risk factors while increasing barriers to protection, support, and justice.

This publication aims to focus on the intersection of gender-based violence and the rule of law by examining how legal frameworks, judicial system responses, and public policy contribute to the ways in which gender-based violence is—and is not—addressed around the world. Each piece addresses the complicated challenge of gender-based violence and the successes and failures of various public policy responses globally, and offers recommendations for a path forward.

## LEGISLATION TO ADDRESS SEXUAL VIOLENCE ON CAMPUS

Under President Obama's administration in 2011, the Department of Education Office for Civil Rights (OCR) released the landmark "Dear Colleague Letter" (DCL) expanding Title IX, a federal law barring gender discrimination, to include peer-on-peer sexual violence. Three years later, the OCR released improved guidance for universities and launched several investigations into prestigious academic institutions—and for the first time in US history, it began publishing the names of institutions under investigation for Title IX violations related to institutional mishandling of sexual misconduct investigations and adjudications.

During this period, colleges and universities underwent immense changes to adhere to the guidelines, developing new policies, contracting training services for students and employees, and hiring personnel to oversee Title IX violations. By 2017, the DCL and 2014 Title IX guidelines had been withdrawn by the Trump administration. 5 Less than two months after COVID-19 was declared a global pandemic, the Department of Education released new guidance that overhauled systems that universities had just struggled to put in place. Specifically, the May 2020 regulations issued by Secretary of Education Betsy DeVos established a narrower definition of sexual misconduct incidents that educational institutions would be required to investigate and forced colleges to follow a more prescriptive and onerous adjudicative process that would likely result in more student survivors electing to not engage in Title IX processes whatsoever.

"Gender and sexual minority students are nearly three times more likely to experience violence than their cis-het male peers."

#### **HIGH-RISK ENVIRONMENT**

Research and campus climate surveys have consistently documented a prevalence of sexual violence across universities. The combination of heavy alcohol consumption and a limited understanding of consent among the student population have fostered an environment that perpetuates sexual assault—"the college culture." A 2019 national survey of 108,221 undergraduate students across 33 schools revealed that approximately 7 percent of cisgender8 heterosexual9 (cis-het) males reported experiences of sexual assault with physical force. 10 For female students, the statistics were closer to one in four. 11 Gender and sexual minority students are nearly three times more likely<sup>12</sup>, <sup>13</sup> to experience violence than their cis-het male peers. Those who choose to report incidents to the school experience significant disruptions to their education<sup>14</sup> and often suffer serious mental health consequences, including depression and post-traumatic stress disorder. 15

"The study found that it was approximately only 5 percent of men who were committing the vast majority of the sexual assaults, indicating that the men were repeat perpetrators."

Certain student populations have been identified as having at a higher likelihood of being perpetrators of sexual violence. Namely, male students who are affiliated with fraternities ("Greek life") and male athletes. Male fraternities are associated with environments where violence against women is normalized, a key component of the so-called "college culture." <sup>16</sup> A recent study found that men affiliated with these social organizations are 300 percent more likely to perpetrate sexual assault. <sup>17</sup> However, it is important to note that it is not all men in frater-

GENDER-BASED VIOLENCE DISPATCH



nities who are committing these acts, and that there is a larger issue of universities neglecting to address sexual violence at an institutional level. The study found that it was approximately only 5 percent of men who were committing the vast majority of the sexual assaults, indicating that the men were repeat perpetrators. Forty-six percent of the incidents of sexual assault reported in the study were committed by men who admitted to raping 10 or more times. Due to a combination of low reporting rates (less than 10 percent of campus survivors report these incidents to their institution) and a lack of peer accountability within their social circles, these men are able to commit repeated acts of sexual assault without consequence.<sup>18</sup>

USING SOCIAL MEDIATO BRING SHAME

Universities and experts feared elevated rates of sexual violence once social gatherings resumed.<sup>19</sup> Fear shifted to reality when Vanderbilt University<sup>20</sup> and Virginia Tech<sup>21</sup> received at least six notifications of sexual assault within the first month of the fall 2021 semester. Frustrated with institutional betrayal,<sup>22</sup> students are now taking advantage of social media to publicly shame their universities, particularly focusing on fraternities.<sup>23</sup>, <sup>24</sup>

In August, a member of the University of Nebraska-Lincoln (UNL) Phi Gamma Delta chapter, a fraternity known as FIJI, was accused of sexual assault. Once word hit social media platforms, there was viral outrage among young adults across the United States. Less than a day after the report, a video on popular social media platform TikTok that showed hundreds of students shouting, "Rot in hell!" outside the FIJI lawn had already amassed more than two million views and almost 400,000 likes. 25, 26 After mounting pressure from students, the FIJI chapter at UNL received a five-year suspension. Leaders of protests against sexual violence

at Auburn University credited videos of activism at UNL for inspiring them to speak out against their administration.<sup>27</sup>

Weeks later, in October, Brandon Freyre, a 20-year old member of Kappa Delta Rho at the University of Delaware, was charged with a series of felonies, including strangulation and assault, for his violent actions against a female student.<sup>28</sup> University leadership waited four days to release a statement denouncing Freyre's actions.<sup>29</sup> In contrast, the petition for his expulsion disseminated by students gathered 20,000 signatures in just two days, and a video documenting Freyre's friends laughing at the protest was viewed more than seven million times.<sup>30</sup>

Platforms like Instagram, TikTok, and Twitter, which students are leveraging to drive public knowledge and institutional change, have made it impossible for administrators to contain awareness of protests to their campuses. The combination of on-campus, in-person protests and the ability for students to quickly spread the word about incidents at their schools has sparked a cascade of protests across multiple campuses calling for abolition of Greek life organizations.<sup>31</sup>, <sup>32</sup>

"A better approach to addressing sexual violence requires comprehensive prevention tools."

## RESPONSES FROM KEY STAKEHOLDERS

When a fraternity member is publicly exposed for committing sexual assault, the response from universities is often to temporarily suspend the organization the student is affiliated with. Suspensions of fraternities fail to consider that the issue is the not the organization itself, but rather how it fosters

GENDER-BASED VIOLENCE DISPATCH



dangerous attitudes toward women, people of color, and LGBTQ+<sup>33</sup> students, which manifest as the perpetration of sexual violence. A better approach to addressing sexual violence requires comprehensive prevention tools, such as effective education on consent throughout a student's college career, as well as coordinated trauma-informed services for survivors. Universities should enforce zero-tolerance policies toward perpetrators of peer-to-peer sexual violence and the social organizations that enable them, to ensure that the consequences for these crimes are based on the crime itself and not any extraneous factors that should not be prioritized.

At the federal level, Title IX guidelines for universities have evolved into a political football, tossed from one administration to the next. To circumvent the politicization of sexual violence on college campuses, states have begun to adopt more comprehensive legislation that expands survivor rights and improves the transparency of the disciplinary proceedings.34, 35 Amid the latest series of protests, President Biden announced that his plans to roll back the Trump-era Title IX guidelines would begin in May 2022,36 a contrast to his claims of immediate action during the presidential campaign. In the meantime, student survivors are expected to suffer the consequences of the current guidelines and disciplinary process. Advocates are waiting to see if Catherine Lhamon's recent confirmation as assistant secretary for civil rights in the Department of Education will speed up the federal regulatory process to undo the harmful regulations currently in place.

"Why are young adults in higher education still being forced to fight for basic safety and protection on their college campuses?"

### FUTURE FOR STUDENTS IN HIGHER EDUCATION

Demonstrations have occurred at more than a dozen schools since the beginning of the fall 2021 semester, with participation ranging from a few disillusioned students to thousands filling the streets with provocative signs and chants. After years of advocacy, protests, and repeated national media attention, it is important to ask the question: Why are young adults in higher education still being forced to fight for basic safety and protection on their college campuses? Institutions of higher education, without pressure to change their policies and practices from the federal government, continue to privilege the social and psychological safety of cis-het men on campus over the physical safety of women, sexual and gender minorities, international students, and students of color.

In response to the COVID-19 pandemic, universities were able to swiftly shift operations from in-person to online learning, while implementing new policies to curb the spread of the virus within weeks. Despite sexual violence on college campuses being a documented issue for at least half a century, universities still choose not to prioritize the safety of students. If sexual violence prevention was treated as a public health emergency of the same magnitude as COVID-19, students would likely not be suffering the way they are today. In the absence of consistent federal laws and university accountability, students are once again forced to take matters into their own hands as they advocate for change within their own campus communities and in the field of higher education writ large.



### **NOTES**

- "ED COVID-19 Handbook: Strategies for Safe Operation and Addressing the Impact of COVID-19 on Higher Education Students, Faculty, and Staff," US Department of Education, Office of Planning, Evaluation and Policy Development, June 2021, https://www2.ed.gov/documents/coronavirus/ reopening-3.pdf.
- 2. Anemona Hartocollis and Giulia Heyward, "After Rape Accusations, Fraternities Face Protests and Growing Anger," *The New York Times*, October 12, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/01/education/fraternities-rape-sexual-assault.html.
- 3. Russlyn Ali, "Dear Colleague," US Department of Education Office for Civil Rights, April 4, 2011, https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/letters/colleague-201104.pdf.
- 4. R. Shep Melnick, "Analyzing the Department of Education's Final Title IX Rules on Sexual Misconduct," Brookings Institution, June 11, 2020, https://www.brookings.edu/research/analyzing-the-department-of-educations-final-title-ix-rules-on-sexual-misconduct/.
- 5. Candice Jackson, "Dear Colleague," US Department of Education Office for Civil Rights, September 22, 2017, https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/letters/colleague-title-ix-201709.pdf?utm\_content=&utm\_medium=email&utm\_name=&utm\_source=govdelivery&utm\_term.
- 6. "Summary of Major Provisions of the Department of Education's Title IX Final Rule, " US Department of Education, 2020, https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/titleix-summary.pdf.
- 7. Emma Brown, Steve Hendrix, and Susan Svrluga, "Drinking Is Central to College Culture and to Sexual Assault," *The Washington Post*, June 14, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/education/beerpong-body-shots-keg-stands-alcohol-central-to-college-and-assault/2015/06/14/7430e13c-04bb-11e5-a428-c984eb077d4e\_story.html.
- 8. "Cisgender" definition: A gender identity wherein the person identifies with the sex that a doctor assigned them at birth.
- 9. "Heterosexual" definition: A person who is sexually attracted to people of the opposite sex.
- David Cantor, Bonne Fisher, Susan Chibnall et al., "Report on the AAU Campus Climate Survey on Sexual Assault and Misconduct," Westat, January 17, 2020, https://www.aau.edu/sites/default/files/AAU-Files/Key-Issues/Campus-Safety/Revised%20Aggregate%20report%20%20and%20appendices%20 1-7\_(01-16-2020\_FINAL).pdf.
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Jessie Ford and José G. Soto-Marquez, "Sexual Assault Victimization among Straight, Gay/Lesbian, and Bisexual College Students," *Violence and Gender* 3, no. 2 (2016), 107–15, https://doi.org/10.1089/vio.2015.0030.



- 13. Matt Kammer-Kerwick, Alexander Wang, T'Shana McClain et al., "Sexual Violence among Gender and Sexual Minority College Students: The Risk and Extent of Victimization and Related Health and Educational Outcomes," *Journal of Interpersonal Violence* (November 2019), https://doi. org/10.1177/0886260519883866.
- 14. "The Cost of Reporting: Perpetrator Retaliation, Institutional Betrayal, and Student Survivor Pushout," Know Your IX, 2021, https://www.knowyourix.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Know-Your-IX-2021-Report-Final-Copy.pdf.
- 15. David Cantor, Bonne Fisher, Susan Chibnall et al., "Report on the AAU Campus Climate Survey on Sexual Assault and Misconduct," Westat, January 17, 2020, https://www.aau.edu/sites/default/files/AAU-Files/Key-Issues/Campus-Safety/Revised%20Aggregate%20report%20%20and%20appendices%20 1-7\_(01-16-2020\_FINAL).pdf.
- 16. Patricia Yancey Martin and Robert A. Hummer, "Fraternities and Rape on Campus," *Gender & Society* 3, no. 4 (January 1989), 457–73, https://doi.org/10.1177/089124389003004004.
- 17. John D. Foubert, Angela Clark-Taylor, and Andrew F. Wall, "Is Campus Rape Primarily a Serial or One-Time Problem? Evidence from a Multicampus Study," *Violence Against Women* 26, no. 3-4 (March 2019), 296–311, https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801219833820.
- 18. "Statistics About Sexual Violence," National Sexual Violence Resource Center, 2015, https://www.nsvrc.org/sites/default/files/publications\_nsvrc\_factsheet\_media-packet\_statistics-about-sexual-violence\_0.pdf.
- 19. Maria Carrasco, "Colleges Scramble to Educate Students on Sexual Health," Inside Higher Ed, September 24, 2021, https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2021/09/24/colleges-re-engage-students-sexual-health-and-assault.
- 20. Sam Stubbs, and Aidan Voorhis-Allen, "Vanderbilt Community Receives Six Sexual Assault Notices in Less Than a Month," Vanderbilt Hustler, October 8, 2021, https://vanderbilthustler.com/43138/featured/vanderbilt-community-receives-six-on-campus-sexual-assault-notices-in-less-than-a-month/.
- 21. Kelsey Jean-Baptiste and Colleen Guerry, "Students at Virginia Tech Protest as Reports of Sexual Assault on Campus Continue to Rise," WFXR Fox, September 29, 2021, https://www.wfxrtv.com/news/local-news/new-river-valley-local-news/students-at-virginia-tech-protest-as-reports-of-sexual-assault-on-campus-continue-to-rise/.
- 22. Chris Linder, and Jess S. Myers, "Institutional Betrayal as a Motivator for Campus Sexual Assault Activism," *NASPA Journal About Women in Higher Education* 11, no. 1 (2018), 1–16, https://doi.org/10.10 80/19407882.2017.1385489.
- 23. Anemona Hartocollis and Giulia Heyward, "After Rape Accusations, Fraternities Face Protests and Growing Anger," *The New York Times*, October 12, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/01/education/fraternities-rape-sexual-assault.html.
- 24. Dennon Anne, "Social Media Ignites Abolish Greek Life Movement," Best Colleges, October 14, 2021, https://www.bestcolleges.com/news/2021/10/14/abolish-greek-life-social-media/.



- 25. Will Green, TikTok video, August 24, 2021, https://www.tiktok.com/@simp4icarly/video/7000206091829169414?sender\_device=pc&sender\_web\_id=7013036388284171781&is\_from\_webapp=v1&is\_copy\_url=0.
- 26. Tricia Crimmins, "'Rot in Hell!': Tiktok Video Shows Students Protesting Notorious Frat after Allegations of Sexual Assault," Daily Dot, September 2, 2021, https://www.dailydot.com/irl/tiktok-fiji-protest/.
- 27. Hannah James and Sakura Gray, "Students Organize Protest at Auburn University Following Recent Reports of Sexual Assault on Campus," CBS42, September 15, 2021, https://www.cbs42.com/alabamanews/students-organize-protest-at-auburn-university-following-recent-reports-of-sexual-assault-on-campus/.
- 28.6abc Digital Staff, "Protests Erupt at University of Delaware after Student Charged with Attacking Ex-Girlfriend," 6abc Action News, October 13, 2021, https://6abc.com/university-of-delaware-student-kidnapping-assault-brandon-freyre/11120575/.
- 29. Gefen Galfand, "Expel Brandon Freyre," Change.org, 2021, https://www.change.org/p/the-university-of-delaware-expel-brandon-freyer?redirect=false.
- 30. Clara Wang, "Viral TikTok Shows College Students Protesting Violence against Women after Female Student Beaten by Male Peer," Daily Dot, October 14, 2021, https://www.dailydot.com/irl/university-of-delaware-assault-protests-tiktok/.
- 31. Anemona Hartocollis and Giulia Heyward, "After Rape Accusations, Fraternities Face Protests and Growing Anger," *The New York Times*, October 12, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/01/education/fraternities-rape-sexual-assault.html.
- 32. Anne Dennon, "Social Media Ignites Abolish Greek Life Movement," Best Colleges, October 14, 2021, https://www.bestcolleges.com/news/2021/10/14/abolish-greek-life-social-media/.
- 33. LGBTQ+ is an acronym that stands for lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer and questioning.
- 34. "An Act Relative to Sexual Violence on Higher Education Campuses," 192nd General Court of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, January 12, 2021, https://malegislature.gov/Bills/191/S2979/BillHistory.
- 35. "Act 16 of 2019," Pennsylvania Department of Education, 2019, https://www.education.pa.gov/Postsecondary-Adult/Pages/Act-16-of-2019.aspx.
- 36. "The Biden Agenda for Women," Joe Biden for President: Official Campaign Website, 2020, https://joebiden.com/womens-agenda/.





Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars One Woodrow Wilson Plaza 1300 Pennsylvania Avenue NW Washington, DC 20004-3027

- www.wilsoncenter.org / gbv.wilsoncenter.org
- wwics@wilsoncenter.org
- f facebook.com/woodrowwilsoncenter
- @thewilsoncenter
- (<u>)</u>) 202.691.4000